- Minutes of IRP meeting 9 September 2020 - 

IRP

INDEPENDENT RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 9 SEPTEMBER 2020
Videoconference
Present:

Sir Norman Williams


Chair

Dr Shera Chok 
Dr Stephen D’Souza

Ms Diane Davies

Mr Simon Morritt

Dr Zoe Penn 

Ms Linn Phipps 
Dr Suzanne Shale 
Dr Miles Wagstaff

Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Mr Ewan White
Apologies: 

Prof Tony Schapira

Mr Mark Taylor

Mr John Wilderspin
1
Introduction

The Chair welcomed Members to the second Panel meeting by videoconference. He again thanked keyworkers for their efforts during the coronavirus pandemic.
2
Declarations of interest

2.1
None.
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 8 July 2020 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
Item 5.3. It had been noted that Ministers had requested update reports on proposals for service change in Teesside, Essex and Dorset and on which the IRP had provided advice. These reports had been made available to members. 
5

Chair’s update 
5.1
Former Panel member, James Partridge had sadly passed away. James had been a passionate and tireless worker for the Changing Faces charity that he founded to support people with disfigurements. Having joined the IRP in 2017, he was ever optimistic and provided a unique contribution to the Panel’s work for which members expressed their thanks and condolences to his family. [Secretariat note: the previous IRP Chair, Lord Ribeiro, with whom James had served, had written to the family on the Panel’s behalf]

5.2 
Helen Thomson’s term of office had ended and John Wilderspin’s term was due to end tomorrow. Members, in expressing their thanks to Helen and John for their valuable contributions to the Panel’s work, underlined the value of continuity of membership in maintaining corporate skills and memory. This point had been put to ministers previously and would be re-affirmed at the Chair’s next meeting with Edward Argar, Minister of State for Health, on 15 September 2020. Members were pleased to note that Mark Taylor had been re-appointed for a further three years and that five new members would be joining the Panel on 1 October 2020 – Irfan Chaudry, Tansi Harper, Graham Jagger, Nick Relph and Michael Scott. 
5.3
The terms of office of Shera Chok and Stephen D’Souza were due to end on 30 September 2020. Reflecting on her seven years on the Panel, Shera commented that the experience had been stimulating, educational and highly enjoyable. Stephen echoed those thoughts and wished the Panel well in the challenging times ahead. Both thanked the Secretariat for their support. The Chair and Members thanked Shera and Stephen for their valuable contributions and sound advice.
5.4
Merton Council had referred the Improving Healthcare Together proposals for Epsom and St Helier Hospitals to the Secretary of State. It was anticipated that the Secretary of State would seek IRP advice on the proposals. The Chair advised that he had previously been a non-executive director of the neighbouring St George’s University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust – Members did not believe that this would represent a conflict of interest in the event of IRP advice being sought. [Secretariat note: IRP advice sought on 24 September 2020]
5.5
A brief report of the Chair and Chief Executive’s video meeting with Edward Argar, Minister of State for Health, on 20 July 2020 had been circulated to Members.
6
Expert Panel on local authority scrutiny of health service changes, 30 July 2020
6.1
Richard Jeavons, IRP Chief Executive, had been invited to participate in an expert panel with a scrutiny committee chair, the chief executive of the Centre for Public Scrutiny and an experienced NHS senior manager to consider the role of scrutiny in NHS reconfiguration. It had been agreed that, while health scrutiny could be resource and time consuming, it was nevertheless a productive and positive force that must be embraced by the NHS and local government. The discussion had been recorded and would be made available in due course. Members noted that variations in the quality of health scrutiny were likely linked to the level and experience of the administrative support available within local authorities.
7
Any other business
7.1
None.
8

Date of next meeting
8.1
Wednesday 11 November 2020, need for meeting and location subject to review in light of the coronavirus situation. 
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